
SANDWELL METROPOLITAN BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 
The Borough Council of Sandwell (Grove Lane, Smethwick) (Bus Lane) 
(Temporary Exemption) Order 2024 intends to make an order to temporarily 
add an exemption to the terms of ‘The Borough Council of Sandwell 
(Grove Lane, Smethwick) (Bus Lane) Order 2022’ allowing access for site 
vehicles needing to enter the site of the Midland Metropolitan Learning 
Campus located adjacent to the Midland Metropolitan University Hospital.  
 
Item 4 of the above order is temporarily amended to:  
 
No person shall cause or permit any vehicle other than a bus, cycle or site 
vehicle wishing to access the Midland Metropolitan Learing Campus to enter, 
wait or proceed in the following length of road: Grove Lane from a point 
83 metres from its junction with the southbound carriageway of A457 
Grove Lane (dual carriageway).  
 
The terms and provisions in ‘The Borough Council of Sandwell (Grove Lane, 
Smethwick) (One-Way Traffic) Order 2022’ will not be affected by this order.  
 
The maximum duration is 18 months but the work is expected to be 
completed by 24/11/2025 effective from 23/09/2024.  
 
Purpose – to facilitate works associated with the Midland Metropolitan 
Learning Campus by Kier Construction Ltd.  
 
For more information contact Philip Pugh of Kier Construction Ltd – 07768 
143120. 


